
June 27, 2021   Rev. Katheryn McGinnis 

Let us pray,

Startle us, O God, with your truth, and open our minds to your Spirit, that we may be 
one with Christ our Lord, and serve as faithful disciples, through Jesus Christ.  Amen.

Our scripture for this morning comes from the Gospel of Mark, chapter 5, verses 
21-43. Listen now for the world of the Lord.

21 When Jesus had crossed again in the boat to the other side, a great crowd 
gathered around him; and he was by the sea.  22 Then one of the leaders of the 
synagogue named Jairus came and, when he saw him, fell at his feet 23 and begged 
him repeatedly, “My little daughter is at the point of death. Come and lay your hands 
on her, so that she may be made well, and live.” 24 So he went with him.  And a large 
crowd followed him and pressed in on him. 25 Now there was a woman who had been 
suffering from hemorrhages for twelve years. 26 She had endured much under many 
physicians, and had spent all that she had; and she was no better, but rather grew 
worse. 27 She had heard about Jesus, and came up behind him in the crowd and 
touched his cloak, 28 for she said, “If I but touch his clothes, I will be made 
well.” 29 Immediately her hemorrhage stopped; and she felt in her body that she was 
healed of her disease. 30 Immediately aware that power had gone forth from him, 
Jesus turned about in the crowd and said, “Who touched my clothes?” 31 And his 
disciples said to him, “You see the crowd pressing in on you; how can you say, ‘Who 
touched me?’” 32 He looked all around to see who had done it. 33 But the woman, 
knowing what had happened to her, came in fear and trembling, fell down before him, 
and told him the whole truth. 34 He said to her, “Daughter, your faith has made you 
well; go in peace, and be healed of your disease.”  35 While he was still speaking, 
some people came from the leader’s house to say, “Your daughter is dead. Why 
trouble the teacher any further?” 36 But overhearing what they said, Jesus said to the 
leader of the synagogue, “Do not fear, only believe.” 37 He allowed no one to follow 
him except Peter, James, and John, the brother of James. 38 When they came to the 
house of the leader of the synagogue, he saw a commotion, people weeping and 
wailing loudly. 39 When he had entered, he said to them, “Why do you make a 
commotion and weep? The child is not dead but sleeping.” 40 And they laughed at 
him. Then he put them all outside, and took the child’s father and mother and those 
who were with him, and went in where the child was. 41 He took her by the hand and 
said to her, “Talitha cum,” which means, “Little girl, get up!” 42 And immediately the 
girl got up and began to walk about (she was twelve years of age). At this they were 
overcome with amazement. 43 He strictly ordered them that no one should know this, 
and told them to give her something to eat.  
The word of the Lord. Thanks be to God. 



During March of last year, a 90 year old woman in Belgium died of the coronavirus. 

While literally millions of people, especially older women, have died of the coronavirus 
since March of last year, this woman’s story stood out. 

She was unique, because while suffering from Covid in the hospital, she refused to be 
put on a ventilator - a ventilator which may have saved her life. 

Of her choice, she said “Save it for the younger patients, I’ve had a good life.” She 
made news around the world because of this choice, one uplifted as heroic, and it 
was, but in grief it makes you question, why did she have to do it? 

Why couldn’t there have been enough ventilators? In those early days of Covid, 
countries around the world were rocked by a lack of life saving resources - ventilators, 
masks, personal protection gear. 

Governments were trying to decide where to send more ventilators, who needed more 
PPE the most - and these lack of resources forced a reality of a me vs. you, one or the 
other, in terms of who would get treatments, and who would not. Which hospitals 
would get additional resources, and which would not? 

The somber reality was not everyone could receive the treatment they needed, the 
treatment just out of their reach.

But what if there were enough ventilators? 

What if in our world and health care systems there were enough resources, properly 
dispersed, that doctors and patients wouldn’t be faced with that choice?

Our scripture for today tells of two healing stories - but they’re put together into one 
long narrative. 

You see this quite a bit in the Gospel of Mark, it’s one of Mark’s favorite writing habits 
- he placed two stories together in a sandwiched relationship, sometimes called a 
Markan Sandwich.  In our scripture for today we have the story of the hemorrhaging 
woman, inserted or sandwiched into the middle of the story of Jairus and his sick 
daughter.

In the first story, Jairus, we’re told, is a leader of the Synangogue, which means he 
would have been a well respected member of society. He held authority and is most 
likely well off financially as well. But this well respected leader, when he sees Jesus, 
falls at his feet and begs Jesus to heal his dying daughter. And Jesus goes with him to 
heal his daughter, but on the way he’s interrupted (insert the second story) because he 
feels power gone from him. 

He stops to find out who touched him, and a woman came forward to him in fear - 
telling him she touched his clothes to heal her. 

There is a lot of contrast between Jairus and the woman in these two stories.  Jairus 
was a privileged leader of the society, while the woman was on its margins. She had 
suffered hemorrhages for 12 years, which would have made her ritually unclean. 




We’re told she spent all that she had seeking treatment that never helped, which left 
her in poverty.

Jairus and the woman painted two drastic ends of society and economic standing. 

The contrast continues even in the way they approach Jesus, for the ways in which 
they approach Jesus are drastically different. 

Jairus approaches him publicly, and in a big dramatic way. He comes to Jesus, falls at 
his feet, and BEGS him to save his daughter. For such a well-off respected man to fall 
at the feet of this relatively new figure and beg him would have, no doubt, made quite 
the scene. 

But his privilege within his society allows for this opportunity: to approach Jesus in 
such a big way.

In contrast, the woman approaches Jesus as privately and inconspicuously as 
possible.  She weaves her way through the crowd behind Jesus, and only gets close 
enough to touch his cloak - not his hands or his feet. Just the very back of his cloak. 
It’s as if she chose the one part of Jesus that would allow her to keep the most 
distance from him. And then she tries to get away. Hoping upon hope to slide away 
completely unnoticed.

But Jesus stops in his tracks and demands to know who touched his clothes: and in 
fear she comes forward: she, who wanted to be private, is now public. 

When Jesus heals Jairus’s daughter, only a select few are allowed to witness, and 
Jesus demands they tell no one. 

He, who wanted to be public, is now private. 

But the climax of this contrast is undoubtably when Jesus stops to demand who 
touched his cloak. For when he stops - he is no longer rushing to save the dying 
daughter. 

Jesus jeopardizes the daughter’s chance at healing - time is running out - just to see 
who touched him. 

And the it seems like Jairus’ worst fear comes true. For his daughter does die while 
Jesus stops. It’s here where we see the echoes of our reality come to life, just as the 
reality of healthcare, seen most drastically in this last year, in our world forces a 
choice: one or the other, so too it seems the same with Jesus. Either the woman or 
the young girl. 

Who is healed? Who gets the ventilator?  Yet this worldly reality, or logic, does not 
prevail - for Jesus heals them both. 

He goes to the house, and when they all laugh at him he just goes to the little girl and 
tells her to get up. And she does. 

Jesus’ powerful acts give us a glimpse of the new reality of God’s kingdom, where all 
are healed and even death is overcome. It is not one or the other, it is all, everyone. 




It’s through this lens that we’re able to see beyond the contrasts of the hemorrhaging 
woman and Jarius and see emerge the remarkable similarities between the 
hemorrhaging woman and dying girl, as their fates are linked together. 

As Beverly Zink-Sawyer writes, “Both  victims of illness are female and ritually 
unclean, one as a result of death and one as a result of hemorrhage; both represent 
the significance of the number 12 in Jewish tradition (the 12 years of hemorrhage and 
the 12 year old girl); and both are regarded as “daughters” (the little girl being Jairus’s 
daughter and the woman who is addressed by Jesus as “daughter.” And an act of 
touch restores both women to new life even as those surrounding them lack 
understanding.”

It’s in Christ healing them both, that stirs a dream in us - a dream of a world where the 
woman from Belgium never had to say, “Save it for the younger patients, I’ve had a 
good life.” 

It’s faith, not fear, faith in Jesus the Christ that heals all, that will get us there. Faith 
that makes a man beg on his knees, faith that makes a woman brave the crowd to just 
touch a cloak.

We have stirrings of that faith emerging in our world - just by the very fact I can see 
you faces and hear you all sing. 

Both made possibly by a vaccine eligible for most, and hopefully soon eligible for all. 

A vaccine that is free to all. Not given to one or the other. All. 

Both the hemorrhaging woman and the dying girl - A new reality of God’s kingdom, 
emerging here on earth. 

It’s because Mark sandwiched these two remarkable stories together, that we’re able 
to see the range and reach of the mystery of Jesus Christ. 

They interpret and reinterpret each other, seemingly contrasting and complimenting 
each other and through this, a new vision of not just healing, but God’s kingdom 
emerges. 

May we have faith to follow in Christ’s footsteps, continuing to take what we’ve 
learned this past year and help make this kingdom a reality - a reality where all are 
encompassed into Christ’s healing. 

Thank be to God. Amen. 



